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September 9, 2019

(5:00 p.m.)

Meeting Minutes
CM Michael Boylan & CP Scott Wilson re: JEA Legal Assistance
Meeting Date: 
October 8, 2019 

Topic: 

To discuss the needs of the City Council for JEA Legal Assistance 
Location: 

Conference Room A - City Hall 117 West Duval Street, Jacksonville, FL 32202
In Attendance:
Council President Wilson (CD 4), Council Vice-President Hazouri (AL 3), Council Members Boylan (CD 6), Dennis (CD 9), Salem (AL 2), White (CD 12), DeFoor (CD 14), Carlucci (AL 4)Ferraro (CD 2), Jackson (CD 10), Gaffney (CD 7), Becton (CD 11), and Freeman (AL 1), Jason Gabriel (OGC), Peggy Sidman, (OGC), Stephen Durden (OGC), Kyle Billy, Kim Taylor, Heather Reber, and Philip Peterson (CAO), Sherry Hall (JEA) and Sonia Johnson (District 6 ECA).



Please refer to Attendance Sheet for a complete listing of meeting attendees. 

Meeting Convened: 11:00 a.m.
CM Boylan welcomed all and introductions were made. Explained the purpose of the meeting was to discuss the potential organization of JEA’s process. He generated a memo (attached) that explains the meeting’s intent because it is a legacy-making decision. Steps are needed on a much larger scale to precede the ITN process – while trying to understand the ramifications of privatizing our utilities.  He recommends picking up where the study left off in 2017/18, because it was focused on the future of JEA but did not speak specifically to what it meant to become a privatized utility. He is asking CP Wilson to consider either the TEU or an Ad Hoc committee to undertake the conversation about some of the issues that are going to be raised, because we need to be informed and need to understand the ramifications of where we are headed particularly as it relates to water and offers the idea of specified hearings with SMEs (Subject Matter Experts), and he has identified a few that he can bring to the table. He is going into this with an open mind because this particular process is not about going after JEA.  
CM DeFoor appreciates the meeting and feels that it is needed – and stated that the question of “is the JEA on a downward spiral” needs to be answered before any options can be reviewed and that statute 180.301 is going to require that we have detailed public hearings which will require specialized experienced counsel in order to be able to do our fiduciary requirements and suggests getting legislative counsel hired by the council president.
CVP Hazouri stated that he has already begun that legislative process as a foot print of where to commence, and it is incumbent upon all of us to rely on the council auditor to let us know where we as a city stand and the council president to decide to hire outside counsel.

CM Carlucci stated that he is not sure how the process works in order to spearhead the hiring of outside counsel that specialize in utilities, and also suggested that we should have people that have financial background and rely heavily on the council auditors to help us with the financial aspects. Mr Billy answered that they will do everything they can to assist the council.
CM Dennis stated that he has been on the forefront of saying that we need counsel and there is a baseline that has already been set with the engagement letter from Jason Gabriel of the 7 law firms that JEA is using – and that provides a baseline of what we need and suggests getting an advisor or consultant to give us the true value at the very beginning.
CM Boylan asked if the reason of getting the 7 law firms was because we do not have the resources within Jason Gabriel’s department. And Jason Gabriel answered that it is because of the magnitude of the potential transaction. He sees the city council’s role as more of an oversight as the preeminent areas of expertise needed will be energy, utility, and environmental.

CM Salem stated that after reading the ITN twice, we need to have someone outside counsel review it because he is concerned that someone could potentially recommend one deal and is not sure how it will be valued because that may not be the best financial deal – and needs to better understand that final process.
CM Boylan stated that he is very concerned and would like to know when the line crosses with the ITN as we continue to explore this process – and said that we will be relying heavily on CM Becton as a conduit during the process as JEA’s liaison.

CM Becton stated that he wanted to clarify that he does not expect the JEA board to have only one choice while in the decision, he expects them to have 3 mutually exclusive options; what comes out of the ITN standpoint, an IPO option, and a co-op option.  He is staying objective and neutral because he does not want any biases to come into play as he communicates with JEA.
CM Boylan asked how it aligns with the proposed hearings. CM Becton answered that he is still formulating his role as the liaison.

CM Salem said that he is concerned because on page 41 of the ITN, he does not see anything plural about awards.

CM White wanted to hear what CP Wilson had to say regarding the entire process.

CP Wilson stated that he agrees that we need to retain outside legal counsel and also believes that another special committee on the future of JEA is warranted and would like to hear from OGC as to how to go about retaining legal counsel.

Jason Gabriel stated that it would necessitate identifying 4 main areas: scope of service, budget, selection, and engagement of counsel – then attach all of the above to an ordinance for action.

CP Jackson stated that due to the public’s perception about the ITN, she wanted clarity from OGC relative to what city council can engage and participate in and what our role is in respect to the charter because her concern is that she does not want the council excluded from the process. The second concern is the broad definition to the term “merits” because some interpret that as substance - and Jason Gabriel answered that with 2/3 votes from the council you can introduce legislation to amend the charter with the exception of unique cases that would require a referendum, however the ITN process needs to be respected through the end of it, and the intent is not to keep city council silent – it is all fair game.  It is to protect the fair competitive process.
CM Gaffney stated that this reminds him of a business that is broken and needs to be fixed instead of talking about selling it, but he feels that the problem should be identified first to make sure that things are done the right way.

CM Becton clarified that the co-op and IPO cannot negotiate because they are options, and he will ask the question of does the ITN apply to 3a and 3b of their matrix, which are the co-op and the IPO.

CM Boylan requested CM Becton provide the council as a whole with ongoing updates of what he learns as the liaison to JEA.

CM Salem offered that on page 34 of the ITN, it says that an evaluation committee consisting of at least 3 individuals will be appointed to review and evaluate each reply, and he would like to know who exactly is responsible with appointing those individuals. CM Becton agreed that it is a very good question that he will take to the board for clarity.
CM Ferraro stated that constituents are coming up to him and asking about the cone of silence, and he is asking the council president to not limit the special committee because there needs to be as much representation as possible in order to hear what everyone has to say in order to be able to go back to constituents and explain why we either support the deal or not.

To that, CP Wilson suggested that it will probably be a committee as a whole.

CM Boylan clarified that this would not be a voting committee, and rather a fact-finding committee.

CM DeFoor stated that under the charter, the council has the right to do an investigation and call expert witnesses because we need to be reviewing what our options are, and asked if we can change the leadership of the JEA with 2/3 votes, and Jason Gabriel answered that a referendum is required for the board members and in regards to CEO and others he would need to look at the specifics in the charter.
CVP Hazouri reiterated that this process is to try and get to the pertinent facts, and not intended to crucify anyone, and his concern is because we don’t know who the 16 bidders are. He wants to make sure that none of them have already hired lawyers that we could potentially be picking from also.  Jason Gabriel stated that that would be one of the first questions to ask in ensuring that there is no conflict of interest.
CM Jackson said that because we want to be better legislators, when looking at the engagement letters, we should specify what the level of expertise that will be needed because there is a perception that this process has not been transparent – and CM Boylan stated that we need to have the SMEs on board as soon as possible for that reason.

CP Wilson stated that he was ready to move forward and will defer to Jason Gabriel to help identify the experts – and Jason Gabriel suggested that everyone put together a list and he will go through it for review– and CM Boylan offered that he already had identified a couple of individuals.
CM Dennis offered that in the ordinance it states that we can set up a central office within city hall, so that we can have resources at hand to help coordinate all the firms.

CP Wilson stated that the personnel committee can recommend lawyers or firms that all of council can vote on.

CM Salem reiterated not to lose focus on the fact that we need someone quickly with a fine-tooth comb to go over the current agreement and identify the questionable areas.

CP Wilson stated that he has informed JEA that he wants to make sure that city council has ample time to review and discuss this process, and suggested an important part of the process is for JEA go out and talks to the community through town hall meetings so that they can understand what they are trying to do and give them opportunity to ask questions.
CM Boylan agreed that the hearings also be open meetings intended to educate the public so that constituents are made a part of the process.

 CM DeFoor stated that if through the expert hearings, we find that their recommendations are not in the best interest of the public, we have to define that and be willing to vote it down.
With no additional comments, CM Boylan thanked all for attending and their participation.

Meeting Adjourned: 12:00 p.m.

The written minutes for this meeting are only an overview of what was discussed. For verbatim comments for this meeting, please listen to the audio CD. 
Minutes:  Sonia Johnson – Complete on October 9, 2019 
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